

THE NATIONAL HISPANIC CAUCUS OF STATE LEGISLATORS

RESOLUTION No. 2021-02

Ban the Abusive and Unscientific Practice of Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity Conversion Therapy

Reported to the Caucus by the NHCSL Human and Civil Rights Task Force Rep. Jessica González (TX), Chair

Sponsored by Sen. Ana Irma Rivera-Lassén (PR)

Ratified by the Caucus on March 26, 2022

WHEREAS, according to the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (AACAP), "conversion therapies' (or 'reparative therapies') are interventions purported to alter same-sex attractions or an individual's gender expression with the specific aim to promote heterosexuality as a preferable outcome. Similarly, for youth whose gender identity is incongruent with their sex anatomy, efforts to change their core gender identity have also been described and more recently subsumed under the conversion therapy rubric;" 1 and,

WHEREAS, conversion therapies have no credible basis in medicine or any other of science and there is no reliable evidence that they achieve their stated goal, but they

¹ AACAP, *Policy Statement: Conversion Therapy* (2018), available at https://www.aacap.org/aacap/policy.statements/2018/Conversion_Therapy.aspx

are associated with negative consequences like poor mental health, ² including suicidality; ³ and,

WHEREAS, conversion therapies are especially dangerous for immigrant Hispanic youth because "lower acculturation" leads to even lower self-esteem and greater depressive symptoms than expected "in the context of internalized homonegativity" for "Latinx sexual minority youth;" and,

WHEREAS, conversion the rapies are the opposite of the "evidence-based and culturally competent" practices, commonly called affirming, which do not "portray homosexuality as a mental illness or developmental disorder" and are endorsed by respected medical and mental health entities such as the National Latinx Psychological Association ⁷ and the AACAP. ⁸ Those affirming treatments are performed solely by licensed health professionals and, in the case of youth, include a "comprehensive assessment and treatment of youth that includes exploration of all aspects of identity, including sexual orientation, gender identity, and/or gender expression [applying] whether or not there are unwanted sexual attractions and when the gender role consistent with the youth's assigned sex at birth is noncoercively explored as a means of helping the youth understand their authentic gender identity [and which] may involve exploration of living in a different gender role (appropriate to the child or adolescent's developmental understanding of gender) and/or potential use of affirming gender transition interventions to align anatomical features with one's gender identity for appropriately assessed pubertal adolescents:"9 and.

⁹ Ibid.

_

² See, for example, Annesa Flentje, Nicholas C. Heck & Bryan N. Cochran, *Sexual Reorientation Therapy Interventions: Perspectives of Ex-Ex-Gay Individuals*, 17 J. GAY & LESBIAN MENTAL HEALTH 256 (2013); Elizabeth M. Weiss et al., *A Qualitative Study of Ex-Gay and Ex-Ex-Gay Experiences*, 14 J. GAY & LESBIAN MENTAL HEALTH 291 (2010); Ariel Shidlo & Michael Schroeder, *Changing Sexual Orientation: A Consumer's Report*, 33 Prof. Psych.: Research & Practice 249 (2002). Collected in The Williams Institute, *Conversion Therapy and LGBT Youth Update*, p. 1 (UCLA School of Law, June 2019), available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Conversion-Therapy-Update-Jun-2019.pdf

³ See, for example, Sandy E. James, et al., Nat'l Ctr. for Transgender Equality, The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey (2016); Caitlin Ryan et al., *Parent-Initiated Sexual Orientation Change Efforts with LGBT Adolescents: Implications for Young Adult Mental Health and Adjustment*, J. Homosexuality (Nov. 7, 2018), available at https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30403564/

⁴ Anhalt, K., Toomey, R. B., & Shramko, M., *Latinx sexual minority youth adjustment in the context of discrimination and internalized homonegativity: The moderating role of cultural orientation processes,* Journal of Latinx Psychology, 8(1), 41–57 (2020), available at https://doi.org/10.1037/lat0000134
⁵ American Psychological Association, *Resolution on Appropriate Affirmative Responses to Sexual*

Orientation Distress and Change Efforts (August 5, 2009), available at https://www.apa.org/about/policy/sexual-orientation.pdf

⁶ Ibid.

⁷ National Latinx Psychological Association & Orgullo SIG Joint Statement Against the Removal of Health Protections for Transgender and Gender Diverse People (June 2020), available at https://www.nlpa.ws/assets/docs/Advocacy/NLPA-Orgullo%20SIG%20Joint%20Statement.pdf
⁸ AACAP, *Policy Statement: Conversion Therapy* (2018), available at https://www.aacap.org/aacap/policy_statements/2018/Conversion_Therapy.aspx

WHEREAS, in contrast, a majority of conversion therapy practitioners portray themselves as religious ministries 10 (with names such as "ex-gay ministries" or "transformational ministry") and are operated by individuals and organizations that "tend to have negative attitudes toward homosexuality that are based in their particular religious perspectives... tak[ing] the approach [in general] that [nonheterosexual orientations and non-cisgender identities are sinful or evill and can be changed through repentance and faith;"11 and,

WHEREAS, for those reasons and more, the following major healthcare organizations all oppose the use of reparative or conversion therapy for sexual orientation or gender identity:

- a. the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry (AACAP), 12
- b. the American Psychiatric Association, 13
- c. the American Psychological Association (APA), 14
- d. the American Medical Association (AMA), 15
- e. the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP). 16
- f. the American Association for Marriage and Family Therapy (AAMFT), 17
- g. the American Counseling Association, 18
- h. the American Psychoanalytic Association, 19

¹⁰ The Williams Institute estim<mark>ates that less than a third of future conve</mark>rsion therapies on LGBT youth ages 13-17 will be, or would have been (if not banned), attempted by a licensed healthcare professional whereas the remaining over two thirds would be "from religious or spiritual advisors." See The Williams Institute, Conversion Therapy and LGBT Youth Update, p. 1 (UCLA School of Law, June 2019), available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Conversion- Therapy-Update-Jun-2019.pdf

¹¹ Just the Facts Coalition, Just the Facts about Sexual Orientation and Youth: A Primer for Principals, Educators and School Personnel, p. 10, available at https://www.apa.org/pi/lgbt/resources/just-thefacts.pdf

¹² Ibid.

¹³ American Psychiatric Association, APA Reiterates Strong Opposition to Conversion Therapy (Nov 15, 2018), available at https://www.psychiatry.org/newsroom/news-releases/apa-reiterates-strongopposition-to-conversion-therapy.

¹⁴ American Psychological Association, Resolution on Appropriate Affirmative Responses to Sexual *Orientation Distress and Change Efforts* (August 5, 2009), available at https://www.apa.org/about/policy/sexual-orientation.pdf

¹⁵ American Medical Association, Issue Brief: LGBTQ change efforts (so-called "conversion therapy"), p 4. Available at https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/2019-12/conversion-therapy-issue-brief.pdf (quoting AMA policy H-160.991 Health Care Needs of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Populations).

¹⁶ American Academy of Pediatrics, Committee on Adolescence, Homosexuality and Adolescence, 92 Pediatrics 4, 631-4 (1993).

¹⁷ American Association for Marriage and Family Therapy, AAMFT Position on Couples and Families (2009), available at http://www.aamft.org/imis15/content/about aamft/position on couples.aspx 18 American Counseling Association, Ethical Issues Related to Conversion or Reparative Therapy (2013), available athttp://www.counseling.org/news/updates/2013/01/16/ethical-issues-relatedto-conversion-or-reparative-therapy.

¹⁹ American Psychoanalytic Association, Position Statement on Attempts to Change Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity, or Gender Expression (2012), available at http://www.apsa.org/content/2012position-statement-attempts-change-sexual-orientation-gender-identity-or-gender.

- i. the National Association of Social Workers, ²⁰ and,
- i. the Pan American Health Organization: Regional Office of the World Health Organization (WHO),²¹ and,

WHEREAS, conversion therapies are mostly attempted on minors who are openly unwilling participants or who are situationally unable to deny consent. Of the estimated 698,000 LGBT adults (ages 18-59) who have been subjected to conversion therapy in the United States, 22 including Puerto Rico, 350,000 were submitted to the practice as adolescents; and,

WHEREAS, major educational and faith-based organizations, like the following, also oppose conversion therapy: 23

- a. the American Federation of Teachers (AFT),
- b. the National Education Association (NEA),
- c. the American School Health Association,
- d. the American School Counselor Association, 24
- e. the American Association of School Administrators.
- f. the National Association of Secondary School Principals,
- g. the School Social Work Association of America, and
- h. the Interfaith Alliance Foundation; and,

WHEREAS, as of June 2019, 25 at least 10,000 LGBT youth (ages 13-17) have been prospectively spared from being subjected to conversion therapy at the hands of a licensed health practitioner by the bans on such practices enacted by the first 18 states to forbid them and the District of Columbia; 26 and,

²⁰ National Association of Social Workers, "Reparative" or "Conversion" Therapies for Lesbians and Gay Men (2000), available at http://www.naswdc.org/diversity/lgb/reparative.asp.

²¹ Pan American Health Organization: Regional Office of the World Health Organization, "Cures" for an Illness That Does Not Exist: Purported Therapies Aimed at Changing Sexual Orientation Lack Medical *Justification and are Ethically Unacceptable* (2012), available at http://www.paho.org/hq/index.php?option=com_docman&task=doc_view&gid=17703.

²² The Williams Institute acknowledges that this estimate is, if anything, an underestimate. It includes Puerto Rico as to LGB adults but does not specifically measure Trans adults in Puerto Rico. See The Williams Institute, Conversion Therapy and LGBT Youth Update, pp. 6-8 (UCLA School of Law, June 2019), available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Conversion-Therapy-Update-Jun-2019.pdf

²³ Just the Facts Coalition, *Just the Facts about Sexual Orientation and Youth: A Primer for Principals,* Educators and School Personnel, p. 10, available at https://www.apa.org/pi/lgbt/resources/just-the-

²⁴ Additional separate statement: American School Counselor Association, *The Professional School* Counselor and LGBTQ Youth (2014), available at http://www.schoolcounselor.org/schoolcounselors-members/about-asca-%281%29/position-statements.

²⁵ This is the last date for which estimates are available.

²⁶ The Williams Institute, *Conversion Therapy and LGBT Youth Update*, p. 1 (UCLA School of Law, June 2019), available at https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Conversion-Therapy- Update-Jun-2019.pdf. The states that currently ban licensed health professionals from performing conversion therapies are California, Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, Hawaii, Illinois, Maine,

WHEREAS, an estimated minimum of 16,000 LGBT youth (ages 13-17) will be subjected to conversion therapy at the hands of a licensed health practitioner unless the remaining states and Puerto Rico fully ban the practice;²⁷ and,

WHEREAS, even more alarmingly, at least 57,000 youth (ages 13-17) across all states, the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico, will receive conversion therapy in the near future from religious or spiritual advisors before they reach the age of 18;²⁸ and,

WHEREAS, no state currently bans the religious or spiritual practice of conversion therapy,²⁹ even though it is the most common; and,

WHEREAS, we previously addressed LGBTQ discrimination in our Resolution No. 2017-02, Calling for the Enactment of Protections Against LGBTQ Workplace and Service Discrimination³⁰ and NHCSL co-chairs the LGBTQ Rights Task Force of the National Hispanic Leadership Agenda (NHLA), advancing equality and non-discrimination policies at the national level.

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the National Hispanic Caucus of State Legislators (NHCSL) recommits to ending discriminatory practices based on sexual orientation and/or gender identity that negatively affect LGBTQ persons; and,

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that NHCSL calls on Congress and all Legislatures to ban the dangerous and pseudoscientific practice of conversion therapy by licensed health professionals; and,

BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED, that, in the matter of conversion therapy, as is done in other areas related to sexual and developmental health, such as the age of consent, NHCSL calls on Legislatures to balance the respect of religious freedom, which we treasure, with the *parens patriae* duty of the state regarding minors, and, as a result, ban the dangerous practice of conversion therapy performed on minors by any person, including faith-based practitioners.

THE NATIONAL HISPANIC CAUCUS OF STATE LEGISLATORS UNANIMOUSLY RATIFIED THIS RESOLUTION ON MARCH 26, 2022, AT ITS ANNUAL MEETING IN WASHINGTON, DC.

Maryland, Massachusetts, Nevada, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, Oregon, Rhode Island, Utah, Virginia, Vermont, and Washington.

²⁷ Ibid. Puerto Rico and North Carolina have Executive Orders that partially bans the practice.

²⁸ Williams Institute, *supra*. The impact of the laws of Utah and Virginia were not included in the estimate because they were enacted in 2020.

²⁹ Movement Advancement Project. "Equality Maps: Conversion Therapy Laws." https://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/conversion-therapy.

³⁰ Available at: https://nhcsl.org/resources/resolutions/2017/2017-02/index.html